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Background
40,000 people are released from federal prison every year, yet half leave custody without a valid government identification,
and more than 75% do not have a photo ID.1 Individuals without a valid identification face significant barriers to
successfully reentering society because they cannot obtain housing, access social services, open a bank account, satisfy the
I-9 form for employment, nor access many forms of healthcare, including for substance use disorder and mental health
treatment. When individuals cannot access these basic needs, research consistently shows that recidivism rates significantly
increase as these individuals are forced to rely on illegal forms of income, violate the terms of their release, and/or fall back
into the cycle of substance use disorder.2 3

The Bureau of Prisons (BOP) is beginning to address this important problem by rolling out a program to issue a photo ID
release card to all exiting inmates, except those that are non-citizens. The BOP has worked with the Government
Publishing Office, Transportation and Security Administration, and Immigration and Customs Enforcement to ensure
that this photo ID card is a valid form of government identification and satisfies many of the REAL ID requirements.
However, despite the BOP’s best efforts, legislation is necessary to ensure that this ID card fulfills identification
requirements necessary for accessing federal benefits. Further, the BOP needs to take more steps to work with states to
establish an agreement wherein states would accept this BOP ID in exchange for a valid state identification, like a driver’s
license.

To address these issues, the BOP ID Act of 2024 would:
● Direct the the Bureau of Prisons (BOP) to issue an identification document—referred to as a “Release Card”—to

all inmates, except those that are non-citizens, upon exiting a Bureau of Prisons facility;
● Provide that the ID shall remain valid for a minimum of 18 months from the date of release;
● Direct the BOP to work with all states to establish a system by which the ID release card can be traded for

equivalent state IDs;
● Direct federal agencies to accept the ID release card as satisfying any requirement that a beneficiary prove their

identity; and
● Direct the DOJ to create guidance for states to issue release IDs from state penitentiaries.

Further, the Act notes that this temporary form of identification does not absolve the BOP from their statutory mandate to
work with inmates to obtain social security cards, birth certificates, and state driver’s licenses.
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